Minutes of the Faculty Senate Meeting
March 3, 2016
Bump Conference Room
I. Call to order

Chair Rod Rice called the meeting to order at 11:03 AM.  
II. Roll call
Senators present: Drs. Andrea Brickey (MEM), William Cross (METE), Thomas Fontaine (CEE), Patrick Gilcrease (CBE), Frank Matejcik (IE), Charles Tolle (ECE), Mengyu Qiao (MCS), Mark Novak (CABS, for Zhengtao Zhu), Marius Ellingsen (ME), Timothy Masterlark (GEOL/GEOE) and Frank Van Nuys (SS).
Absent: Robert Corey (Physics), Al Boysen (HUM), Jason Henry (Athletics and PE)
III. Approval of agenda
The agenda was approved by voice vote.

IV. Approval of minutes
The minutes of the February, 2016 meeting of the Faculty Senate were approved by voice vote.
V. Report from the Chair
Dr. Rice indicated that he had met with President Wilson and learned the following.  First, the administration expects that student enrollment numbers may be down next year.  However, one method being explored to improve enrollment long-term is through more and larger scholarships, perhaps via the development of a more robust scholarship fund.  In addition, over the short term the Provost/VPAA is working with department heads to help identify online marketing tools that target prospective students and emphasize efficient pathways for students to achieve a four-year degree. Dr. Rice also stated that President Wilson had signed the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) for the Harvard Business (HBx) Certificate Program, which allows access for SDSM&T students.  The MOU does not obligate the university or change the curriculum, but is merely an agreement to cooperate.  
Dr. Rice also met with Dr. Kouris, who stated he is considering establishing a policy for a three-year pre-tenure review for newly hired tenure-track faculty.  While many departments are doing such reviews now, the program would extend to all departments and establish a consistent review process across the disciplines.
Two additional items brought to Dr. Rice’s attention by the Senate during the discussion included a concern about Webadvisor prerequisite checks and implementation of the Affected Departments Form.  Webadvisor prerequisite requirement checks are set up so that the requirement is met if the course has been taken rather than passed, an issue that will be brought to the Registrar to determine possible solutions.  Concerning the Affected Departments Form, little feedback has reached the Senate about the effectiveness of the form, something that should be addressed in future Senate deliberations.       
VI. Committee reports
Relevant committee reports are covered in new business.  
VII.   Old Business
A. Course Overloads (Academic Affairs Committee)
All feedback has been received and incorporated in the draft Course Overload Form.  The final draft will be presented to the Senate at a future meeting and passed along to the Provost for approval and adoption.  
B.   Export Control Issues (Academic Affairs and Research and Scholarly Affairs Committees)  
The committee is still gathering material and had nothing new to report.
C.   Senate Elections
All departments except one reported election results to the chair (the missing department has since reported its results).
VIII.  New Business
A. Curriculum Requests (http://www.hpcnet.org/feb25_2016)
March curriculum requests were presented by the Academic Affairs Committee Chair and approved by voice vote.  
B.     M.S./Ph.D. Graduation Lists   
The list of graduate students that had applied for spring graduation subject to completion of all outstanding requirements was approved by voice vote
C. Commencement Speaker and Honorary Doctorate
Mike Black, Director of the Bureau of Indian Affairs and the 2016 spring commencement speaker, was nominated for an Honorary Doctorate of Public Service based on his lengthy and distinguished career as a public servant.  Dr. Van Nuys motioned for approval, Dr. Cross seconded, and the motion passed.

D.   Emeritus Request (Dr. Kliche)
The MEM emeritus request for Dr. Charles Kliche was brought to the Senate for review and approval.  Dr. Matejcik motioned for approval, Dr. Ellingsen seconded, and the request passed by voice vote.   

E.   Agenda for March All-Faculty Meeting (29 March, CB 203) 

The proposed agenda for the March 2016 All-Faculty Meeting included an invitation for President Wilson to address the Senate concerning future directions for SDSM&T, the Workload Model, and presentation of the nominees for the upcoming Chair of Faculty election.
      
IX. Other

A.  EPICS Program

The Engineering Project in Community Service (EPICS) program was discussed.  EPICS is a national award-winning social entrepreneurship program under which teams design, build, and deploy systems to solve engineering and science-based problems for charities, schools, and other non-profit organizations.  At SDSM&T, EPICS is expected to take the form of two 200 and two 400 level courses.  These courses are not aimed at replacing current design courses, but instead to supplement traditional learning paradigms.  For example, Purdue allows EPICS to be used as an elective course.  In the future, proposed EPICS courses will be routed through the University Curriculum Committee as proposed college credit courses.
X. Adjournment
The Senate adjourned at 11:53 AM.
